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Good morning Grace Hills.

Good morning.

Welcome to week seven of Made for More. Big message in this whole series has been, you were made 
for more. Most of us settle, most of us get into a rut. We find ourselves just living in mediocrity, 
surviving, and God meant you for more than that. He made you for more than just that. I've got a friend, 
out west in California, named Alejandro. I wish my name were Alejandro, so I could say that, Alejandro. 
Anyways, Alejandro is just a kind individual, a great businessman, but every few months, he'll text me 
out of the blue, and he doesn't just say, "Brandon, how's life?" Or, "How are things going?" Because, 
that one's too easy to answer, right? How are you? And what's the word?

Fine.

Fine, I'm fine. Frustrated, insecure, neurotic, emotional, I'm fine. But, he always texts instead, "Bro, are 
you winning?" I love that question, because, sometimes I'm not. Sometimes I have to think about it, I 
have to really delve into that, "Am I winning? Am I walking in victory? Or, am I not walking in the victory 
I'm supposed to be walking in?" And I want to put that question to you today, are you winning? Now, 
I'm not asking, are you challenge-free? You will not ever live on this planet a life that is challenge-free. 
But, you can live a life of victory in the middle of challenges. And we're going to unpack that today and 
talk about that, in this seventh week of Made for More. I want to share with you today, how you were 
made for more than living in defeat. You were made for more than living in defeat.

Back when I was playing for the Dodgers organization, when I... What? Some of you laughed way too 
quick in that, when I was six, the browning Dodgers, my peewee league, I happened to be a really 
terrible baseball player, who signed up for a really good team. And we went undefeated my entire first 
season with the Dodgers. And I thought, "This is awesome. This is so much fun. I don't care if the other 
teams are having fun, I'm having fun, this is great, we're winning, we're winning, we're winning. I'm 
terrible at this, and yet, we're still winning. That's awesome." And then we got to the tournament, and 
round one, and we won. And I'm like, "We're going all the way to like national or something, global. 
We're going to be the best peewee team on the planet." Round two, we got eliminated.

And thankfully, it's double elimination, so, we played again and last. And then, all of my hopes and 
dreams were dashed. And the next year, I signed up for the same team, but all of those really good 
players, they had gone on to Little League, and I was like one of the best on my team, which is not saying 
much. And it was very difficult. And I learned from that second game of that tournament onward, to 
learn how to settle for defeat. I actually started, I think, in young life, to believe that losing is just kind of 
the norm, that mediocrity is just kind of the norm. As I came on up to high school, athletics are always a 
big deal for young boys, and I was not an athletic kid.

And so, whether it was neighborhood baseball, basketball, football, all that kind of stuff, I'd play those 
things, and just sort of be the last guy picked. But, I had friends and I had fun. It wasn't terrible, but I was 
okay with losing. I just, I didn't have to be the best, I just settled for that. And besides, even though I 
wasn't athletic, I always had academics. And I managed to maintain a 2.7 all the way through high 
school. So, I learned to deal with and live with defeat. And somewhere along the way, God directed my 
heart to the love of my life, I met Angie, and we began to date, and eventually get married. And I began 
to preach and to do ministry. And in that, I found this new passion for doing things well.
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Where I was being a husband, or being a pastor, whatever I wanted, I wanted to do things where I 
wanted to win again. And it was sort of this awakening of something in me that really wanted to win. 
But, I can look back and understand that at certain times in my life, I've settled for defeat. And I think, 
for millions of Christians living around the world, we have a relationship with Jesus. And so, therefore, in 
a sense, we have won, right? We have overcome the penalty of our sin, we've been delivered, we've 
been changed, we've been born again. I have a relationship with the God of heaven. But, along the way, 
I've learned to just live with defeat. That is why we don't have to, we settle into a pattern of just 
coasting along, living, defeated and deflated.

I want to give you a truth today, I want to speak this over your life. And we're going to use a lot of 
Scriptures to support this, but I want you to know this big truth, at the very beginning. I'm going to drive 
this home throughout this service, but here's the big statement, you were never meant to live in defeat, 
you were always destined to win. You were never meant to live in defeat, you were always destined to 
win. And so, if you're walking through a period of your life where you feel defeated, and you feel like 
there's nothing you can do about that, there's no way to win, you cannot overcome, you're just not 
going to get over this, you've got to challenge your belief system. And I want to do that with you today. 
Now, again, that doesn't mean you'll always be able to fix all your problems and overcome everything. 
Sometimes people hurt us and we can't stop them from doing that.

Sometimes our health goes bad, things happen in nature, things happen in the economy, things happen 
around us that are beyond our control. But, even through life's most difficult challenges and situations, 
it is possible to walk through difficulty, and challenge, and loss, and grief, and division. It's possible to 
walk through all of that as a winner, as one who wins. And so, now, when I'm asked that question, "Bro, 
are you winning?" And I think about it, here's the answer I've come up with in my life, I don't always win 
every battle, every challenge, I don't always win. But, I am a winner, and because I'm with Jesus, 
because I followed Him, I have won. I have overcome because Christ overcame for me, and let me enter 
into His victory, and I am now a winner.

And if you follow Jesus, you're a winner, you're on the winning side. You follow the Jesus who has won. 
He has defeated every foe, He has risen again. You cannot follow King Jesus and not be a winner, you 
are a winner. You're a winner. I want to look at a passage of Scripture for just a second, that talks about 
this. And we're going to look at several passages today, because I'm just really passionate about this 
subject, and I think this is really important for us to understand. But, 1 John, chapter 5, the Bible says 
this in verse one, "Everyone who believes that Jesus is the Christ, is born of God." So, when you follow 
Jesus, you're born again. "And everyone who loves the father, loves his child as well." So, if you love 
God, if you say you love God, you love Jesus, okay? The two go hand in hand.

"This is how we know that we love the children of God, by loving God and carrying out His commands. In 
fact, this is love for God, to keep His commands." Now, let me stop for a second. When I used to read 
that passage as a young Christian, I always thought that meant, I need to obey the commandments, to 
show that I love God. That seems to be the simple way to understand it. But I don't think that's exactly 
what John is getting at. And the reason I say that, is because, John wrote multiple books of the Bible. He 
wrote the Gospel of John, 1, 2 and 3 John. He wrote revelation. You take those five books together, and 
John is the one who seems to emphasize that Jesus brings to us a new commandment that we love one 
another.
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And so, he's the one that presents to us the Jesus who gives us a different way of living life. That instead 
of just trying to keep all the rules, and check all the boxes, he said, you fall in love with Jesus, and you 
love God, and you love people, and you love one another, and the whole world will know you are my 
followers. And so, he comes back around to this, and I don't think he's saying, "If you want to show your 
love for God, you've got to keep 670 commandments from the Old Testament." I think what he's saying 
is, "You keep Jesus's commandment to love Him, and to love people, and you will honor Him and you 
will show your love for God."

Because, he goes on and says this in the next verse, "And His commandments are not burdensome." So, 
there's a contrast to what was presented to the people in Jesus's day by the religious leaders of their 
time was a whole lot of rules, "Keep them all, and then, keep all the rules that we've come up with to 
help us keep the rules." The extra rules. We push the boundaries all the time, right? And so, they came 
up with extra rules. And it was burdensome, it was heavy. It was, "I'll never be good enough, I'll never 
get all these right, I'll never be able to do this." And so, people in Jesus's day often walked around in 
defeat, because the standard was impossible. And Jesus brings along this concept of grace, and living in 
love, rooted in truth, but a different kind of living, not based on performance, but rooted in love.

And so, His commands are not burdensome. And then, he says, "For everyone born of God overcomes 
the world. This is the victory that has overcome the world." Notice how that's worded. If you want 
victory in your life, here it is, "This is the victory that has overcome the world." And the way that's 
worded means it has overcome, once and for all, the world around us, even our faith. In other words, 
what I believe about Jesus, is the source of my victory. What I believe about Jesus, is the source of my 
victory. "Who is it that overcomes the world? Only the one who believes that Jesus is the Son of God." 
So, if you want to overcome, if you want to live, and walk, and breathe, and move around like an 
overcomer, it always strikes at the heart of what you believe. And if you believe in Jesus, you are a 
winner.

Now, does that mean you'll always win? No, it doesn't mean you'll always win every single battle. Last 
night, my wife and daughter had been in New York City all week, doing crazy good fun things, and also 
missional things. And so, they had just gotten back at 8:00 P.M., and I thought, "They've traveled all day, 
didn't get a meal, I want to have a nice meal ready for them. And since I'm a winner, I can do this." 
Right? And so, I just wanted to prepare a couple little things. So, I did steak and chicken, sweet potatoes, 
baked potatoes, green beans, rice, bread and macaroni and cheese. Yeah, thank you, thank you.

Some of it went well. The steaks were good, beyond that, there wasn't a lot that was really edible. Like, 
the green beans, I scorched those, we had to throw those out. The rice, it was instant rice, and so, I put 
the water and the rice in a bowl, and I thought, I'll come back to that in a few minutes, and microwave 
it, right? So, I go over here, and when I come back to it, it's like done, it's already puffed up, so, I add 
more water. Stuck it in the microwave for 10 minutes. That didn't go so well, it was like rubber. So, we 
got rid of that. I mean, this is one thing I've... And somehow, in the middle, I didn't even know this was 
possible.

But, in the middle of cooking this dinner, I got an aluminum foil cut on a finger. How does that even 
work? Anyways, you don't always win, you don't always get it right. Like, I just want to do this one thing 
well, and I'm blowing it, and I'm messing it up. And sometimes, I live life that way, I don't always win 
over every circumstance or every situation, or beat the odds every time in my life. But, here's what I 
know, when I remember who I am, that I'm a winner, I get through things like a winner would, okay? 
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Sometimes, I think your status in life is different than your experience of life. And I want you to evaluate 
this for a second. It's like, you can be married, and not be in love with your spouse. Right?

You can have the certificate, and you can be legally married, and yet, in your hearts, be miles apart. My 
grandfather used to tell my grandmother, "I told you at the altar I loved you, If I ever change my mind, 
I'll let you know." And they got along by not getting along. And so, maybe the status is married, but the 
experience is different. And so, some of you today, you would say, "Yes, I have placed my faith in Jesus 
Christ as Lord and Savior. I believe He died for my sins and rose again, and He's coming again, and I trust 
Him, I am saved. But, I am not living in victory. Even though it's been purchased for me, even though it's 
been given to me by King Jesus, I'm not living it out.

"My status, biblically, is, I am a winner, but, bro, I am not winning." And we're living in defeat. I want to 
dig into some Scripture today, that talks about how do we move beyond that? I believe if you follow 
Jesus, you are a winner. I also believe you might not be living like a winner. You may not be living in 
victory over some things. And I don't want to present to you a pie in the sky kind of faith that says, "Just 
keep believing, it's all going to work out." No, I think there're some things that we need to do today, to 
affirm and to receive and to appropriate in our lives, in order to actually begin to live out who we are. To 
realize our identity in Christ, to know that I am actually, biblically speaking, a winner.

I want to give you three instructions today, to help you win. To help you answer that question, "Yes, I'm 
winning." Here's the first thing I want you to do, believe that King Jesus is victorious. It all starts there. 
Paul said... Excuse me, John said, "How do we overcome the world? It's through our faith." Through our 
faith, we overcome. It's by what I believe about Christ, that is the foundation, that is step one, that is the 
beginning of everything is what I believe about Christ, about who He is, and about what He did. And so, 
what I believe about the identity of Jesus, determines what I'm going to believe about my own identity.

Now, what I believe about Jesus, what I've come to understand, is that, Jesus Christ lived a life for me in 
which He could set, not only the example, but that He could be, the way, the truth, and the life for us. 
And then, when He died on that cross, He was paying for my sin. He was atoning for the sin of humanity. 
He was purchasing us back from the slavery of sin, into the freedom of a relationship with God. He 
purchased that on the cross. And then, three days later, He came back from the grave. He is alive today, 
He rules and He reigns and He is victorious. I believe that about Jesus, right? That's who He is. And it all 
starts with believing that.

Now, the reason I say that, is because, 1 Corinthians, chapter 15, says this, "Where, O death, is your 
sting? Where, O death, is your victory? The sting of death is sin, and the power of sin is in the law. But 
thanks be to God, He gives us the victory through our Lord Jesus Christ." In other words, Jesus rose 
victorious over everything that threatens you. And you go, "Well, He didn't mention finances," or, "He 
didn't mention relational problems." Come on, He mentions death. Doesn't get a whole lot worst case 
scenario than that, right? I mean, I spent the last four days of my life, watching a six and nine year old 
boy without my wife's help. I defied death. Looked at it right in the face. And even while they were out 
in the street, cutting matches with scissors, it was... Didn't really do that.

But I did make this big mistake yesterday, I let them watch Karate Kid. Rest of the afternoon was a kung 
fu tournament in my living room. And at one point, while I'm making that dinner, I had one of them in 
this corner, and one of them in that corner, and I had to make them where they couldn't make eye 
contact, because they were overcoming me. Right? And I had to keep claiming, "I am a believer in Christ, 
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I have victory of this moment," and all that kind of thing. So, when you defy death, when you look at the 
biggest problems that you face, when you understand there's nothing greater, there's no greater enemy 
for us. And what Jesus ultimately does is He overcomes that. He beat death. He beat the grave, He beat 
sin, He beat condemnation, He beat judgment, He beat lawlessness. He beat all those things. He 
defeated them when He came back.

I mean, it's like, they sealed Him over with a tomb, and He busts out of there, and wins over all of it, so 
that you and I can go, "Death, you don't have any power over me. You're not an obstacle, you're a blip 
on the radar. Death, for a believer, is just the moment of your ultimate promotion. Right? It's not a 
threat anymore. Sin doesn't have power over you anymore. Now, does that mean you don't sin? Well, 
we'll talk and examine about 48 hours of our lives together in order to understand that, yes, there are 
times I still sin, but I also know, it's because of the choices I make in the moment, that I don't have to sin 
anymore. I am not enslaved to it, I'm not entrapped by it.

Sin no longer has power over me, I am free from its grip, and I don't have to do it anymore. Why? 
Because Jesus is alive. The suffering that I go through, the Bible is clear, God sometimes allows it, and 
God uses it, and God will make it all work together for the good of the people that love Him. But I know 
that at the end of the day, suffering will not kill me, spiritually speaking, even if it kills me physically, 
because I am a winner, and I follow the one who's won. So, you've got to believe that King Jesus is 
victorious. I believe that Christianity, in and of itself, is defined by my allegiance to King Jesus. That it's 
not just about going to church, or being religious, I think you can go to church your whole life, and miss 
out on a relationship with God. And that relationship with God happens when I come to acknowledge 
who Jesus is, what He did, and what it means for me.

And I say, "Yes, I am submitting to that, He is my king, everything in my life is given to Him. He has full 
authority, I am trusting that King Jesus is victorious." That leads right into the second thing I want to 
challenge you to do today, and that is to declare your greatest enemies, defeated. To declare your 
greatest enemies, defeated. I mean, it starts with death. It includes sin, we've already talked about 
those. It includes the grave. But, there's a whole lot more to it than that. All of the things that you and I 
will face in this life that come at us from every angle, from every direction, we've already won over 
those things, by virtue of our relationship with the winner, Jesus Christ.

Now, John, again, in his book of 1 John, gives us a list of the three biggest enemies that we face in this 
life. And I want to run through them real quick, there's not a verse to look at, I just want to point these 
out from 1 John, collectively, he says that you're going to face off with three particular enemies, the 
world, your flesh, and the devil. Okay? Now, let me just deal with these one at a time for a second. 
When I say the world, I want to be really clear, I am not talking about people. I think we've gone down 
that road before within Christianity, where we sort of make this, "We're better than them," or, "We're 
different than them," and that is not at all what the New Testament is getting at.

The world, the way the New Testament uses, it refers to the systems of thinking that subtract God's 
influence from the equation. It's a system of thinking or a philosophy that does not have God in full 
authority. So, if it's a humanistic system that eliminates God and says, "I can do this on my own." Or, if 
it's an atheistic system that says, "There is no God." There are all kinds of philosophies and ways of 
thinking. There's a little bit of consumerism mixed in. There is a culture around us, that challenges our 
faith, sometimes mocks our faith, sometimes brings about persecution. A culture that lures us away, a 
culture that would draw us away from our devotion to Christ, with all kinds of other things. And so, 
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sometimes, the world, in that sense, in systems of thinking, is my enemy, right? But it's not my greatest 
enemy.

I think the world is, the Scripture say, "I overcome the world through faith." There's also my own flesh. 
In other words, I am my own worst enemy. Anybody with me on that? Is like, I've got enemies in life, I'm 
sure, I'm sure they're out there somewhere, but, I can really defeat myself pretty easily. That doesn't 
mean I'm supposed to, or that I have to, I just know that that's the way it comes down at times. The 
New Testament talks a lot about the flesh. Now, again, let me be clear, just as the world isn't about 
people, it's about thinking, it's about systems, flesh is not about your body. I'm not saying that your 
body is your enemy, your flesh and bones, your skin and bones, I'm saying, flesh, in the New Testament 
sense, that means, the old me, the unredeemed me.

Now, the Scripture is clear, when I trusted in Christ, the old me died, but it hangs around. That old dead 
body, the old me, it's still kind of hangs around, and causes me, if I'm not focused correctly, if I'm not 
devoted in my walk to Christ, that old me, the old Brandon comes back out and wants things I shouldn't 
want, and is drawn to things I shouldn't be drawn to, and speaks and believes things that aren't true 
about me. And so, I wrestle and do battle with my flesh. That's a big part of the war that I face. And then 
there's this third one, Satan himself. And the New Testament speaks clearly about Satan. And I think 
Satan loves two kinds of people, he loves superstitious people, for whom everything is satanic.

In other words, like, "I just came out of the bathroom, there's a strange smell in there, Satan must be in 
this house." You didn't expect me to get that personal, did you? But I'm saying, some of us like 
everything, everything is satanic. "I don't feel so good, Satan's attacking me." Maybe you just ate some 
weird stuff, right? I ate a whole package of licorice once, it wasn't Satan that hurt me later, it was 
definitely me. This is not helping at all. Satan is this spiritual invisible force that I can't quite see or 
understand. He is real and wants me to trip up, and so, he's attacking me. So, he loves people that are 
superstitious and get all about him, and their focus is way more on him than it is on Jesus. He also loves 
skeptics, who believe he's not real at all, who think he's just a figment of Christian imagination and 
something of mythology. Because, either way, he gets us.

He either gets our attention, or he gets our inattention. One way or another, loves to trip us up. And I 
can tell you from experience, from pastoring this church for seven years, that every time we come to a 
season of breakthrough, leading into that, is a season of warfare, every single time. And we have these 
enemies. But, guess what? I get to look at every single one of them, and say, "You're already overcome. 
You're already defeated. You're as good as dead." Satan knows he's as good as dead. He's angry about it. 
He's upset about it. And the Bible says, as time progresses, as we move toward the end of things, he just 
gets matter, right? And so, I get to declare over all of these enemies, "You don't have any power over 
me anymore."

And, as Christians, I think this is a skill we need to develop in our lives. That, when temptation comes, 
whatever that temptation is, for you, it might be the temptation to lust, or to look at pornography, or 
the temptation to drink too much, the temptation to do drugs, the temptation to cheat, to steal, to skim 
off the top at work. It's the temptation to get lazy, there's all kinds of things that you and I might 
struggle with, right? And when that temptation comes, when the thing that grips me sometimes comes 
along, I get to look at it, and literally say, "You are dead to me. You don't have any power here. You have 
no authority here, you have no room here, you've been defeated. You're as good as dead, get out of my 
life. We get to say that about temptation.
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And I only get to say that, not because of anything good in me, but because I am attached to King Jesus, 
who is victorious. So, I believe that He is a winner, and He lets me be a winner with Him. And so, my 
greatest enemies, all the way to the point of death and the grave, are defeated. They are defeated, and I 
get to declare that over and over. Romans 8:35 says this, "Who shall separate us from the love of Christ? 
Trouble? Hardship? Persecution? Famine? Nakedness? Danger? Sword? As it is written, 'For your sake, 
we face death all day long. We are accounted as sheep to be slaughtered.'" So, Paul is saying, as an 
apostle, we're constantly being chased and persecuted, we face all of the greatest challenges of life. Can 
any of those beat us? Can any of those challenges separate us from the love of God and Christ?

He says, "No, in all these things, we are more than conquerors, through Him who loved us." Now, notice, 
that's an identity statement, "We are more than conquerors." You may not feel it, but you are it. You 
may not feel like a winner, but you're a winner. I love the phrase, "More than conquerors," here. It 
comes from a Greek phrase, a single word that's a compound word, two words stuck together. And the 
first is [foreign language 00:27:16], we get our word, hyper, from it. I experienced a lot of hyper 
yesterday, I know what hyper is all about. And then, the second word is this Greek word, [foreign 
language 00:27:26]. And [foreign language 00:27:27] is a word that means, to be a victor. It's one, to 
come out on top.

In ancient literature, when Paul and John were writing their books, they were very familiar with ancient 
Olympics. And so, in those moments, the person who was standing at the number one spot was the 
[foreign language 00:27:44], they were the victor. And so, he says, "You are a [foreign language 
00:27:48], a hyper, [foreign language 00:27:50], a hyper victor. You're more than a conqueror." You're 
like a conqueror on a whole nother level, because of your faith in Christ. In other words, you're a 
[foreign language 00:28:01]. Makes no sense, does it? But, in Greek, trust me, [foreign language 
00:28:07], you get it now? [foreign language 00:28:09]? Some of you are so mad, you're like, "I'm a 
hyper Converse, I'm protesting as a whole."

Anyways, the truth of it is, Scripture declares, when you follow Jesus, you are more than a conqueror. 
You win, you're a winner, and then some, that's who you are. He goes on to say, "For I am convinced 
that neither death, nor life, nor angels, nor demons, neither the present, nor the future, nor any powers, 
nor height, nor depth, nor anything in all creation, will be able to separate us from the love of God that 
is in Christ Jesus our Lord." Nothing you face will beat you, if you follow Christ. When you believe He is 
victorious over all things, and you hit your faith to Him and Him alone, as King as, the risen Lord, you 
overcome everything, everything. All of your enemies are defeated.

Now, here's the third thing, and this is the one I think a lot of us are probably missing the most. Third 
thing is this, walk daily, daily, in the victorious power of the Holy Spirit. To walk daily in the victorious 
power of the Holy Spirit. Now, I happen to think that, sometimes, our incorrect theology is the result of 
what we sing. In other words, sometimes, songs that we grew up singing, we would not want to 
challenge them, because we sang it at grandma's funeral. She loved it so much. You can't challenge or 
question this song. But I also know, there was a whole generation of songs written, that presented a 
wrong idea about what life and death were all about. How many of you know what it means to cross 
Jordan? How many of you want to cross over Jordan today?

So, if you grew up like I did, in a church that sang a lot of those old songs, we talked about crossing 
Jordan into the promised land. Sounds good, doesn't it? You know what it actually means to most 
people who sing those songs? Death. Like, your dead. "Uncle Bob, he crossed over Jordan. He's in the 
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promised land tonight." Uncle Bob died. I mean, that's what we're saying, for a whole generation. And it 
gave us this impression, this theology that says, "I've come out of Egypt, I've been saved, delivered, 
rescued, slavery has ended for me. And now, what I get to do is spend 40, 50, 60, 70 years of my life 
wandering around in the wilderness, hoping and trying and failing a whole lot. Someday, I'll die, and I'll 
cross Jordan, and I'll be in the promised land."

When I compare Old and New Testament and I see how the New Testament interprets the Old, I see a 
very different picture. That, the promised land is not some place I'm going someday when I die, that the 
promised land is symbolic in the Old Testament of life free from Egypt. Now, some of us get stuck in 
between for 40 years, some of us get stuck in between a whole lot less time. But, God wants us 
ultimately to be free from the slavery of sin and to be delivered and to be forgiven, and to become 
brand new, and to live a victorious life, where we enjoy the richness and the fullness of His blessing, and 
His protection. And He wants that for us from day one. And so, He wants you to cross over Jordan, if you 
haven't already, right now, here today. Nobody's dying physically, if I can help it, but we're all hopefully 
going to leave here, enjoying a richness and a kind and level of life that we've never understood before.

That, we will be overcoming. It's not until you get to the book of Joshua, that you finally find some 
victory, until you finally understand that they started winning. They started crossing that Jordan, and 
they took down Jericho, they took down Ai, after the second attempt. Over and over, one victory after 
another. And what I love about that generation is you've got like Caleb, who's 80 years old, and when 
Joshua says, "What do you want?" He goes, "Give me the biggest mountain with the biggest enemies on 
it, and me and my boys will take them all down." That's the kind of life God wants us to live.

But, some of us are living in that in-between phase, where, "I got saved, I know that happened. I 
remember where I was, and when it happened. And somebody preached, and I went forward, and I said 
yes to Jesus, and now I'm just surviving. And I'm living in the place of defeat, and it's all fleshy. I'm just 
kind of back and forth all the times, a roller coaster, and I can't ever seem to get ahead. And spiritually, I 
just, I'm wondering, I don't know where I'm going." That's not what God meant for you. That's not what 
God meant for you, you were destined to win, you were destined to win. And so, when you follow Jesus, 
He wants you to understand, He's given you everything you need to live life victoriously. And He does 
that through the power, and the presence of His Holy Spirit.

John, when he wrote his book, stayed on this theme of overcoming, and he said this in 1 John 4:4, he 
said, "You are of God, little children, and you've overcome them," and he's referring to false teachers to 
the world, "You've overcome them, because He who is in you is greater than he who is in the world." 
You have overcome, because greater is He who is in you, than he who is in the world. You walk around 
with God in you. If you follow Jesus, if you've been born again, He moved into your life, and the Holy 
Spirit is the presence of God in your life every day. He is in you, He's in you. I heard the story from a 
missionary once, who had traveled somewhere and they were trying to reach a particular group of 
people that had been, as of yet, unreached.

They were connected to the rest of humanity, but they just didn't have the gospel, didn't have the Bible. 
And so, they took the Bible. They carried it to this particular group of people and gave it to the leader 
among the people, and said, "I want to share this with your people, and I want you to evaluate this." 
And so, that leader of those people, took the Bible, and he said, "Give me some time." And he leaves, 
and he goes, and he reads the Bible. And then, when he comes back and meets with the missionary 
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again, he walks to the missionary holding that Bible between two of his fingers, out in front of him like 
this, and he he kind of creeps up, and he hands it out.

And the missionary reaches out and takes the Bible, and the guy pulls back. And the missionary said, "Is 
everything okay?" And the guy says, "No, because that book says that the God who made everything 
lives in you." And we sometimes don't understand it to the level that that guy did, that God lives in you. 
When you follow Jesus, God has taken up residence in you. And so, when we look at temptation, we go, 
"I don't know if I can take it this time." God in you is saying, "Yes, we can take it. We already took it." 
There was a cross and an empty tomb, it's defeated, it's defeated. We get to walk in victory.

When we walk in step with the power and the presence of the Holy Spirit, every day of my life, I so often 
say, you get three tools as a believer, three things God has given you to grow with in this life, spirit, 
that's the Holy Spirit, word, that's the Bible, and community, that's the church. And God gives you those 
three things, and He says, "You're going to grow, when you surround yourself with spirit, word and 
community." When you're digging into the Word, you're leaning into the Holy Spirit, and you're leaning 
into God's people, you are going to overcome, and you're going to grow, and you're going to walk in 
victory. And I want to see you walking in victory. I want to walk in more victory in my life, I want to take 
higher ground.

And I want us, as a church, to celebrate some victory, I want us to keep walking on higher ground. I want 
us to take higher ground. Because, I don't think Satan really deserves much of a foothold, and yet, I 
know that he has it in some of our lives, and in some of our communities, and in the world in which we 
live. That he keeps trying to claim the lives and the vitalities and the spiritual health of person after 
person, and marriage, and family, and church. He's just, he's a thief, he's a liar, he comes to kill and to 
destroy. And I think he hates God and he hates you, and he knows he's doomed and he's mad about it, 
and he'll do anything he can, to claim his ground.

And we get to come in the victorious power of Jesus, and go, "We are servants of a king, who died for 
our sin, rose again, reigns forever, rules over all, and you don't have a place here anymore." We get to 
walk in victory. And when I think victory, and I believe victory, and I practice victory, and I remember 
victory, and I know I am more than a victor, and I live life that way, it makes all the difference in who I 
am. But, some of us have still continued believing, "I can't win." And that's a lie from the pit of hell. 
When you follow Jesus, you get to win, even when things are hard. Even when you can't fix it all, you 
walk through it all, as one who has won. Would you bow your heads with me?

If you're here this morning, and you're stuck on number one, "I don't have a relationship with Jesus. I 
have not yet believed that King Jesus is victorious over all things." Now, I want to invite you into a 
relationship with Christ right now, to just bow your head and say, "Jesus, I want to receive you as my 
Savior. I want to believe you. I want to turn from my sins and trust in you. You did something on that 
cross for me that I desperately needed. You won, You won, and I want to enter into your victory. I want 
to enter into what you've done. Jesus, I follow you here today."

If that's a decision that you're making today, God welcomes you into His family. He doesn't turn anyone 
away, He says, "Absolutely, come into my family, be one of my kids. You'll be born again, you will win. If 
you're here, and you're a believer, and you've been fighting some enemies in your life, and you've not 
declared them dead, not stared them down in the power and the victory of Christ, but, instead, just 
allowed yourself to be overcome, overwhelmed by weakness, by sin, by fleshliness, by carnality, just 
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look at all of that in the face and go, "If death doesn't have dominion over me, certainly, sin cannot 
either. Jesus overcame it, and I want to walk with Him, and I want to claim victory. Enemy, you are dead, 
you are defeated."

And if you're here this morning and you've not been walking in fellowship with, in the power and 
presence of the Holy Spirit in your life, then I want you to just ask, "God, would you fill me afresh? 
Would you, God, just take over my life and just fill me with your power in your presence, control me, 
take the lead, God. Just walk with me, tell me how to pray, tell me what to say to God. Walk with me, 
strengthen me, give me courage and peace and joy and hope and things I can't find in myself. God, I 
trust your Holy Spirit to give to me from within, and help me walk in step with you, to be filled by you, to 
be changed by you.

Lord, lead me to a victorious Christian life. Jesus, thank you that you're alive." It's in His name we pray, 
amen.
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